Report Dated Monday, Dec. 16 (Position N30 03 195; W81 21 666; Pine Island Marsh, Florida)

We've been running from the cold since we left New York Harbor, but we just can't seem to run fast enough.  We've crossed into Florida, and so far it's still very cold.  But this week is supposed to warm up a bit.  The cold is starting to wear us down, but traveling in the company of Drifter and Salty Paws has been a real moral booster.

We're revisiting the idea of skipping southern Florida and the Keys and heading straight for the Bahamas.  The NOAA weather radio says that the effects of El Nino are bringing a wetter and colder winter to Florida this year.  So we're discussing with Yvon (Drifter) the possibility of heading for the Abicos (northern islands of the Bahamas) from Palm Beach, Florida.  Six years ago he traveled this same area during an El Nino winter.  It was only in the Bahamas that the temperatures warmed up enough to go on deck barefooted in swimming trunks.  Ron says he didn't sign up for this type of weather, and he's prepared to go as far as it takes to get summer weather (or at least 70-degree days instead of the fifty-degree days we've been having).

And now for a recap of the last few days:

We traveled about 64 statute miles Thursday (Dec. 12) and anchored for the night just after the bridge on Jekyll Creek, Georgia.  It was not an ideal anchorage.  There's barely enough room to get out of the ICW channel.  But it had good holding and was fine for the night as the winds were light.

But Friday morning (Dec. 13) we couldn't stay at our anchorage on Jekyll Creek given the bad weather forecast for high SW winds and possible thunder storms.  So we decided to move on down the ICW.

But first, we and Drifter had to get gas.  Yvon ran out of fuel just as he was trying to set his anchor the night before.  This clogged his carburetor, so he had to take it out before going to bed and clean it up and reinstall it ready for the morning.  But it worked out well, and we proceeded to the fuel dock.  As Ron was approaching the dock, I jumped off to cleat the bow line.  Just as I was bringing it in, and as Ron jumped off with his stern line, the bow line uncleated from the boat and the bow swung into the wind and away from the dock.  But thankfully I reacted instantly and yelled to Ron "the bow is free, get back on".  So Ron jumped on and pulled away from the dock out into the channel to tie a replacement bow line, while I stood on the dock feeling like an idiot with the original line in my hand.  My fault, I guess, for not checking that it was tightly fastened down before I uncoiled it.  Well this was the first thing to go wrong on this Friday the Thirteenth.

In our rush to leave before conditions worsened, Ron forgot to empty the dinghy from the previous night's rain.  So five minutes after getting underway, we had to stop and empty it.  Then another 3 minutes later, Ron remembered he hadn't added the oil to the engine that morning, which was down half.  So we stopped again, shut down the engine while we floated in the channel, and added the oil.  Maybe ten minutes later, Ron declares he's suddenly lost power and dropped speed.  I yelled back "you're grounding, you're grounded".  And he maintained that he wasn't, and that it must be something else (I guess because he was still moving).  So I pointed out the Green buoy behind us and the one in front and the fact he was on the wrong side of the line between them.  Thankfully we must have been in deep silt, as we easily got out with a hard turn to the right away from the shoreline.

We continued without further incident.  But we were dead into the winds, which were blowing 10 to 18 knots, and the current was against us.  So three hours later, averaging a meager speed of five statute miles per hour, we and Drifter came to the mutual decision that we were wasting our time and fuel proceeding, so we anchored in Delaroche Creek (near the Florida border), which was highly recommended by Salty Paws the previous night.  It was an excellent place to hold up.  Good thing for Yvon we made this decision, because he discovered a fuel leak had developed since he reinstalled his carburetor (I think he said a leaky gasket).

But things were looking up.  The sky cleared, the winds dropped, and the mercury rose to 70 degrees.  For the first time in weeks, we were down to a single layer of clothing (but in the wee hours of Saturday morning, it fell to the low forties again).  

While Yvon waited for the liquid gasket to cure and the gas fumes to dissipate, he came over for coffee and to plan our itinerary for the next few days.  It was so nice out, we put out the cockpit table so they could go over the charts.  But as Ron dismantled it when Yvon left, the wooden bracket on the console assembly to which the table attaches broke apart (apparently rotting at the screw holes).  What else could go wrong in a single day?  Ron went outside to try to catch us some supper.  But considering how the day had gone, I was not surprised when he returned empty handed.

Saturday (Dec. 14) we decided to make it a short day and stop at Fernandina Beach, Florida.  It was sunny with W to NW winds of 10 to 15 knots, which allowed us to sail close hauled to beam reach.  I was at the helm the whole 2.5 hours it took to do the 16 statute miles there.  Even the current was in our favor.  A most enjoyable sail.  The only down side was that the cold front arrived early that morning.  It was 43 deg. F when we left, so the wind chill factor brought it down around freezing.  Quite nippy when you're sailing.

We were not too crazy about this anchorage, though.  We were a short row to the Fernandina Harbor Marina where the three of us took showers Sunday morning for a total cost of the $5 dinghy-docking fee.  But we were very exposed to the winds, current and wakes of other boats.  The only plus is that we were able to anchor in 15 feet of water at high tide, and our anchor bit into the bottom first shot.  Our Skipper Bob book says this anchorage has excellent holding, which we really appreciated, since the winds didn't calm down until well after dark.  It was a tad bumpy at times when we swung off the wind and the waves hit us on the beam.

But Sunday (Dec. 15) was a much calmer, warmer day.  So it was easy to row to the marina and back.  The three of us walked to the Walmart and the big Winn Dixie supermarket.  It had to have been a two-mile walk.  Thankfully we were given a ride back to the marina by a store employee, a service they provide free of charge.

This morning (Dec. 16) we set out early to travel in the ICW, as the winds were too light to travel outside and make the some 50 nautical miles to the next inlet before dark.  We motor-sailed part of the way, arriving at our anchorage in Pine Island Marsh around 15:30, having traveled over 47 statute miles.  Tomorrow morning we will do the last 10 miles to St. Augustine, Florida, where we'll spend one or two days on the hook running errands and checking out the town.

Deb

